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 It was with great enthusiasm that I accepted the offer to participate in this year’s NEH 
Summer Institute on “Negotiating Identities: Expression and Representation in the Christian-
Jewish-Muslim Mediterranean.” Both its timing and particular theme coincided beautifully with 
the direction in which my research and teaching agendas were moving.  
 I profited immensely from the guided, structured immersion into various topics of the 
Medieval Mediterranean, and particularly from interacting with the co-directors Brian Catlos and 
Sharon Kinoshita, as well as the guest faculty. I was also able to draw on the collective expertise 
of my fellow participants. In addition to the specific recommendations on readings, digital 
resources, and points of pedagogy, I also learned a great deal for my day-to-day, informal contact 
with my cohort. The Institute’s structure and duration fostered a spirit of inquiry, across multiple 
disciplines and geographic foci. As it progressed, it became clear that about half a dozen 
participants shared scholarly interests that intersected with my own. Aside from the multiple 
friendships that developed, I also came away with a great many professional contacts. Some of 
these have already resulted in collaborations, and I suspect that others will result in the 
organization of joint conference panels and perhaps some joint publications. 
 Crucial to what I took away from the experience was Institute’s setting in Barcelona. In 
particular, I was able to draw on the expertise of several of the on-site faculty, as well as the 
library resources, at the Institució Milà i Fontanals (part of the Centro Superior de 
Investigaciones Científicas)—which hosted our daily workshops and seminars. Brian Catlos had 
also coordinated a variety of venues where we might interact with scholars who either work, or 
happened to be travelling through, Barcelona during the month of July. It was at a reception 
hosted by the Reial Acadèmia de Bones Lletres that I was pleasantly surprised to run into one of 
the premier experts on Alonso de Cartagena, a religious and political figure of the fifteenth 
century. After just a few minutes of conversation, this scholar suggested that we should organize 
a conference together, and that I should immediately send her the article that I happened to have 
published on this figure while I was still in graduate school, so that should could include the 
citation in a critical bibliography she was about to publish. The fieldtrip in and around the city 
were similarly fruitful, but I will limit my comments in the interests of space. 
 I will mention that Institute’s setting afforded me the unique opportunity of accessing 
Barcelona’s rich archives, both the Arxiu Històric Municipal de la Ciutat de Barcelona and the 
Arxiu de la Corona d’Aragó. My project for the Institute allowed me to combine materials that I 
found in these archive with documents I had unearthed previously in other parts of Spain and 
Portugal, to gain a peninsula-wide perspective of civic rituals involving minority populations. I 
was able to draft an article on “Performing Race in Late Medieval Iberia: Dances and Displays of 
Jews and Moors,” which argues that, contrary to common scholarly assertions, such ritual 
interactions did not lead to social harmony between the three faiths. Instead, performed for the 
gaze of Christian populations, they served to reify stereotypes of difference, which eventually led 
to racialized discourses that defined Jewishness and Moorishness not in terms of faith 
communities, but in terms of inheritable biological traits. The article thus explores new 
dimensions of what led to the rapid dissolution of Christian-Jewish-Muslim relations in the 
Western Mediterranean toward the end of the Middle Ages. It is currently under consideration 



   
 

with a prestigious journal, and ultimately works toward the larger project of my first book 
manuscript, Cities and Sovereigns: Ceremonies of Reception in Late Medieval Iberia. 

The NEH Summer Institute also served as an invaluable opportunity to revise and refine 
my pedagogy. I had offered a newly developed class on The Medieval Mediterranean during the 
semester immediately preceding the Institute. While overall the course proved to be a successful 
roll-out, it was somewhat unwieldy. The Institute provided me with new bibliography and course 
materials, which included beautiful articulations of the usefulness of employing the 
Mediterranean as a framework of analysis. What I gained from the Institute will have an impact 
beyond merely revamping the syllabus. Because I now have clear sense for how integrate the 
Middle Eastern and North African components of the Mediterranean framework, I will 
justifiably be able to offer the course as a Global credit (of which there are only a few offered), 
rather than as a European credit, as I felt was necessary the first time. Thus I, my students, and 
my institution, have all benefitted from the curricular flexibility that I can now contribute. 

 


